Meeting Minutes

	Date/Time/Location
	9/23/2013 4:00-6:00 pm Public Works Building (Room 109)

	Facilitator
	Mary Lou Kemph

	Note Taker
	Emily Kujawa

	Time Keeper
	Susan Garrett 

	Attendees
	Brandee Boggs, Susan Garrett, Cathy Hohenstein, Nicole Heinbaugh, Emily Kujawa, Mary Lou Kemph, Darcel Eddins, Karen McSwain


Minutes

	Agenda Items
	Discussion
	Conclusions/Action Items

	· Report from PHAN and Panel on Food Security/Solutions to Combat Hunger
	· Nicole update: Buncombe County Health and Human Services Economic and Work Support Advisory Committee hosted a panel on Sep 20, covering the following questions: Does hunger exist in Buncombe County and can you give some examples of this? What does hunger look like in Buncombe County? Can we predict the impact of the proposed changes to the Farm Bill impacting the Food Nutrition Services (FNS, Food Stamps/SNAP) program and the loss of ARRA funds supplementing the FNS program? As a community, how do we best serve this population? Who provides related services in Buncombe County and what examples of collaboration are currently present in Buncombe County? What new innovations and strategies could we explore as a community to enhance community partnerships to combat hunger?  Nicole and Olufemi presented on the panel on behalf of the ABFPC.  Other panelists: included MANNA, Children First/CIS, and ABCCM. Nicole’s takeaway: the big question is how to work together to impact the potential huge change?  Both Nicole and Susan felt there was not much time to discuss solutions. Ideas included supporting community gardens and urban agriculture as a way to increase self-reliance. The Economic and Work Support Advisory Committee is influential on economic development and would be helpful to have their stamp on grants, etc.  Susan will forward presentation with BC statistics if she gets it.
· PHAN update: still in “forming” stage—trying to figure out how they are going to work with the CHIP.  Possible roles include advocating to funders to support initiatives in the plan.  Nicole recommended meeting with different government entitites (commissioners, city council) to determine how PHAN priorities align with their priorities.
	· N/A

	· Selecting new GC Meeting Time
	· Karen presented results of survey: 7 people responded to the survey.  70% of GC members volunteer their time rather than participating as part of their work.  Most respondents are happy with current location.  Fair number would use telecommuting..  Best time: 74% said Monday 5-7pm would be best, and 70% said Mondays 4-6p work well.  Biggest challenges to attending meetings were work conflicts.  Karen’s only recommendation would be to possibly move the meeting to 5-7pm. (Would need to verify with Maggie the current room is available 5-7pm.)
· Group decided to keep the current meeting time and look into teleconferencing options for the future.
	· DECISION: Keep current GC meeting time and location.

	· Fiscal Agent Update
	· A small group (Mary Lou, Brandee, Darcel, Terri, Emily) met with Elizabeth MacLachlan (ED of the North Carolina Public Health Foundation) last week. NCPHF has agreed to be our fiscal agent.  The ABFPC Coordinator could be an NCPHF employee and be eligible for their benefits package, OR the Coordinator could be a contractor (would not be eligible for benefits.  NCPHF will also offer us access to other resources/services including access to NC Center for Nonprofits, server space, Elizabeth could sit on our hiring committee, and access to public health lawyer.  They will charge 10% indirect costs and can front up to $60/70K if necessary once we have secured funding.

· Next step: edit the written contract template Elizabeth provided us and identify an ABFPC signatory (up to three).  Process for revising and approving the contract: Emily will send out the template contract to GC members immediately.  GC members will solicit feedback from their clusters and provide feedback by Monday, October 21.  In the meantime, Darcel/Brandee/Terri/Emily will edit the template to be appropriate for the ABFPC and will incorporate feedback from clusters.  Will present the final contract and the GC will provide consent and identify a signatory at the next GC meeting (Oct 28).  

· Process discussion: If individual cluster members have an issue with something in the contract, they should notify their cluster rep, who should notify Mary Lou. The member can present their issue (briefly) at the next GC. 

· Cluster reps who will not be present at the next GC meeting should email Mary Lou with their consent on the final contract and thoughts on identifying a signatory.

· Unanimous consent for the above-described process and decision to consent/ID signatory at next meeting.
	· Emily will send out contract template to GC.

· All Cluster Reps should share the contract template with their cluster and submit feedback to Emily/Brandee/Darcel/Terri by Monday, October 21
· Emily/Brandee/Darcel/ Terri will finalize contract for approval/consent at next GC meeting.

	· Coordinator Position “Big Picture” Discussion
	· Emily presented a list of questions for the GC to consider related to the “big picture” with the Coordinator position, including:
· What will the supervisory structure look like? (will the Coordinator report to the GC as a whole or to one/two individuals?)

· Will the Coordinator have voting rights on the GC?

· What will the Coordinator’s role be with the public? (e.g. will they be primarily behind the scenes or will they be a designated spokesperson/representative?)

· Discussion: how much will funding dictate coordinator responsibilities?  Will we pursue funding  for specific project-based work, or for general operating costs?
· Group decided to devote significant amount of time at next meeting (Oct 28) to do some picture development/visioning for the position. To help frame the conversation, Emily will develop preliminary responses to the questions above and share before the next meeting for members to react to.  Anyone with additional questions the group needs to consider should email them to Emily by October 21.
	· Emily will draft preliminary suggestions to answer the questions at left and will share with the GC prior to next meeting.
· Any GC member with additional questions the group should consider should send them to Emily by October 21.

	· Update on UDO amendments 
	· Emily submitted final summary of feedback to Gordon for the September 24 City Council meeting.  Several folks will attend the meeting to represent the ABFPC.
· Multiple permitting issue: Nicole explained the temporary use permits cannot be used in any of the neighborhoods Ujamaa wants to operate in because there are no qualifying locations (schools, churches, etc). Are also working on obtaining a privilege license (ask Nicole for more details). Access Cluster will move forward with this issue as appropriate—will likely require working with Economic Development staff.
	· Access Cluster will take charge of the multiple temporary use permit issue.

	· Website fees
	· No one was aware ABFPC was using a paid website host.  Brandee will talk with Peter at PurpleCat to see if he will allow us to to pay a little to get us through the end of the year and in the mean time work on getting switched to the NCPHF server.
· Brandee will also make sure Gordon’s name is removed from the account.
	· Brandee will talk with PurpleCat about negotiating a reduced fee through end of year and removing Gordon’s name, and  looking into NCPHF server options.

	· Pollinator Cluster Update (by email)
	· Marielle’s email update: Shared minutes from the meeting in August and we are having our next meeting on Monday the 30th, a talk on alternatives to pesticides. We are also helping the Organic Growers School with design on classes with pollinators as the topic. We are growing in numbers but slow going, good ideas emerging all the time tho and great public outreach. I will send out both the invitation and the minutes to everyone on this email
	· N/A

	· Farmlink and Farm My Yard updates
	· Cameron Farlow will develop a Farmlink website and is planning to approach the City about posting the available city-owned parcels on the website.  Katie Wheeler with WWC would like to take the Farm My Yard concept from the Hackathon back to WWC to see if a class is interested in taking it on as a project.

· Land Use and Farmer Support Clusters are interested in talking with Cameron before she approaches the City.

· Susan will email Cameron with questions she may want to consider when talking to the City.
	· Susan will email Cameron with questions she should consider when talking to the City.

	· ABFPC Representative on CHIP
	· Emily and Brandee proposed Emily continue to be involved with the CHIP Healthy Food Access working group as a representative of the ABFPC, since the Council should have a rep on the CHIP working group going forward and Emily doesn’t currently represent any other organizations.

· Unanimous consent.
	· DECISION: Emily will represent the ABFPC on the CHIP Healthy Food Access working group

	· Other 
	· Sep 11 Local Gov’t/Local food webinar was well-attended.  Nicole’s takeaways were light processing and waste reclamation are two areas that could potentially have the most impact in advancing our regional food system.

· Cluster updates: Education and Farmer Support are both challenged by low member engagement.  
· Emily will create a Google Group for GC emails to ensure emails are going to the correct people.  POST-MEETING UPDATE: The Google Group has been created and the email address is: abfpc-general-council@googlegroups.com.
	· ALL GC Members please use the new Google Group email address for all GC email communications.


Next Meeting

	Date/Time/Location
	10/280/2013 4:00-6:00pm Public Works Building Room 109

	Facilitator
	Mary Lou Kemph

	Agenda 
	· PHAN update (Nicole)

· Consent “vote” on NCPHF contract and designating signatory

· ABFPC Coordinator role discussion: “big picture” (Emily)
· Pollinator Cluster: addressing questions/concerns from July meeting (Marielle)

· ABFPC Master Plan revision process??
· Cluster updates


